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FAO: Dr Simon Fox KC, Assistant Coroner Area of Avon 

 

Dear Dr Fox, 

Re: Regulation 28 Prevention of Future Deaths report following Inquest into the death of Stephen 

Cassidy 

I write further to the Regulation 28 report, dated 19th September 2023, issued as a result of the inquest 

into the death of Mr Stephen Cassidy. North Bristol NHS Trust offers the following responses to the 

points raised: 

a) There is no provision for clinical staff at SMH to access patients Summary Care Record (SCR) 

routinely or easily. 

 

North Bristol NHS Trust (NBT) moved to Careflow EPR in July 2022 and changed its authentication 

method from Smartcard-based to password-based authentication. The routine use of smartcards 

since then has declined as they are not required for access to NBT local systems, or to the wider 

primary care interface – Connecting Care. Since the receipt of the Regulation 28 report, the 

following actions have been taken and planned: 

 

1. Non-smartcard-based access to NCRS (National Care Record Service): Following discussions 

with NHSE, NBT IT team have explored access to the new NCRS with existing authentication 

protocols without having to use Smartcards. This has already been trialled successfully for a 

pilot cohort, and after a planned limited clinical deployment we would be in a position to make 

access available to all Trust staff in the first quarter of 2024. This would allow staff to access the 

NCRS from any browser by using the Microsoft authenticator app and without having to use a 

Smartcard. 

 

2. One-click/in-context access to NCRS: The ability to access the SCR (and its follower NCRS) in 

context unfortunately could not be deployed in 2022 at the time of the move to Careflow owing 

to technical incompatibilities. Following discussions, the IT teams of NHSE, NBT, and System C 

(producers of Careflow) have had a meeting on the 6th of November to agree a way forward on 

integration, and the Director of IT at NBT has communicated the requirement to System C so 



 

 

that this at the highest priority for rapid deployment. This is a complex piece of integration 

work which requires System C, NBT, and NHSE to align digitally, the pathway was agreed in the 

last meeting and we are aiming for its completion in the first half of 2024. 

 

3. Smartcard use in NBT: The majority of NBT staff have active Smartcards even though they are 

not required for access to Careflow EPR. Following the issuance of the Trust safety alert in April 

2023 which encouraged staff to access the NCRS/SCR we requested NHSE interrogate access 

requests and they could confirm that the NCRS was accessed 3,810 times and SCR 2,787 times 

from NBT since 17th April 2023, with 473 access events for NCRS in the week of 23 October 

2023. In the same week the SCR (which can only be accessed with a Smartcard) was accessed 

356 times. NHSE were further able to confirm that in the 12 months leading up to October 2023 

SCR was accessed from NBT using Smartcards on 30,247 occasions. While we are unable to 

audit the details of such access, the data confirms that Smartcard use in NBT for accessing NCRS 

and SCR remains frequent, making information visible to clinicians upon request. 

 

b) This is despite provision existing for SWAS clinical staff to do so before a patient arrives at 

hospital. 

 

SWASFT access the SCR on a regular basis and populate this information in their documentation. 

NBT have implemented a process by means of which the ambulance handover letter is printed and 

scanned into the Electronic Database Management System (EDMS) upon arrival of the patient. All 

information from the ambulance handover is therefore available to clinicians within minutes after 

arrival of the patient by ambulance. Safety alerts encourage clinical staff to access the information 

from EDMS and from Connecting Care, in addition to seeking it from the patient or their relatives, 

and if an allergy is identified they are expected to add it as an alert to Careflow which then remains 

visible to clinical staff. This process is now reflected in policies published on the NBT Intranet. Since 

April 2023, the recording of allergy related alerts in Careflow is audited and has seen a 500% 

increase in recording of such alerts compared to the preceding period prior to the alert and change 

in process. 

 

c) There was no provision for the Summary Care Record to be integrated with SMH’s hospital 
electronic patient record (known as Careflow/Connect) or the primary care electronic patient 
record (EMIS – Egton Medical Information System) – such that the Ceftriaxone allergy 
automatically appeared in SMH’s electronic patient record. 
 
We have addressed the progress towards integration of SCR/NCRS in-context in a) 2. The ability to 

populate alerts across systems was discussed in meetings with NHSE in October, however this poses 

significant logistical challenges in definition of data points and creation a ‘single source of truth’ 

across systems. NHSE are aware of the challenges faced and will be best placed to address the 

specific question of ‘seamless integration’ of EPR systems across England spanning primary and 

secondary care. 

 



 

 

 

 

d) As a result, none of the emergency department doctors, the trauma and orthopaedics team or 
the anaesthetist who administered the antibiotic with induction were able to ascertain Mr 
Cassidy’s Ceftriaxone allergy. 
 
Until we achieve seamless access to the NCRS, we have taken the following actions: 
 
1. Clarified to staff about the requirements to ascertain allergy information from a minimum of 

two sources and updated the trust guidelines to reflect this. 
2. Actions to be taken to record and communicate allergy alerts in Careflow along with simple 

guidelines on how to do this have been communicated and reinforced with reminders by 
email, face to face, and in safety bulletins. 

3. Face to face teaching on this topic has been provided to junior doctors in their teaching 
sessions by the Pharmacy team. 

4. We have worked closely with the ICB and the Connecting Care team, they have updated their 
system to provide clear advice if Connecting Care is unable to reflect the information contained 
in the NCRS/SCR/EMIS to "Connecting Care cannot display information on this patient at this 
time, PLEASE access this information from the National Summary Care Record (NCRS) by 
accessing the NHS Spine Portal". 

 
e) This can lead to avoidable patient harm including death. 

 
NBT recognises the cross system digital processes and human factors which contributed to this 
tragic avoidable death. 
 
In addition to the work set out above to improve accessibility to the NCRS/SCR, NBT are also 
working on two other projects: 
 
1. Electronic Prescribing and Medicines Administration (EPMA) – EPMA systems have been 

demonstrated to reduce medication error across healthcare. NBT have commissioned the 
implementation of this system, with plans for this to be deployed in the third quarter of 2024. 
In addition to providing safeguards to medical prescribing, this will also serve as a repository 
for allergy information across the trust. 
 

2. Red Wrist Bands – We have completed a scoping exercise for deployment of ‘Red Wrist Bands’ 
for patients with allergy alerts. This is designed to be a ‘human factor’ intervention to bring 
forth an appreciation for recognition of allergy or similar alerts. This is in business planning 
stage, and we hope to implement this by the third quarter of 2024. 

 
  



 

 

I hope you will take some assurance from this letter setting out our response in relation to the 
concerning points that you made in your Regulation 28 report.  
 
Yours sincerely, 
 

 
 

 
Medical Director - Safety and Quality 
North Bristol NHS Trust 
 

 

 

 




